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 Oxford & District Federation of Allotment Associations 

   Founded 1919


ODFAA Annual Report to AGM March 2013
ODFAA works 

· to promote, support and safeguard the welfare of Allotment Associations in Oxford and those Associations approved by the Executive Committee; 

· to provide links to administrative advice and support;

· to act as an invited arbitrator where necessary on any internal allotment disputes;

· to represent Associations and offer support if necessary in any dealings with Oxford City Council and other public bodies.

Meetings for the year 
The Committee has met 4 times during the year, usually a few weeks before the Allotment Liaison Meetings (ALM).  We deal with concerns raised by associations and Oxford City Council and organise the ALM.  The Allotment Liaison Meeting met 3 times April 24th, September 25th, January 22nd. Stuart Fitzsimmons, Head of Parks Officers generally attends these meetings and those of the committee. Mark Lygo, City Councillor responsible for allotments, has attended 1. 
Federation Membership and Liaison Meeting Representation 

32 of the 36 sites in the city are ODFAA members.  The Allotment Liaison Meeting is demonstrably representative of allotments across the city as 32 of the 36 sites have attended at least once and regularly we have over 25 associations represented. Ingle Close, which is managed by Parks, has no current members.  
ODFAA /OCC Allotment database  
We contact all associations before the April AGM to update our data sheets which are available for use with OUR permission, by Oxford City Council.  We have the following information on databases: Allotment Association Contacts, Membership/Plot/Rent details, Site Facility and Condition survey. Terry Wood, presently holds the responsibility of keeping information updated and associations are asked to update the sheets at every meeting. Please make sure your association lets ODFAA know of any changes of trustees, officers, committee members and site information.   This year associations were also asked by Corporate Assets to return a rent review return by November 30, as agreed by the meeting in April. 

ODFAA and Allotment Liaison Meeting

For most of the year the Allotment Liaison Meetings (ALM) and ODFAA meetings run concurrently. ODFAA’s AGM to elect officers and the committee is held prior to the April ALM meeting.  Since 2008 the Federation has had responsibility, as requested by Parks and the Allotment Liaison meeting, for working with OCC to organise the meetings, prepare the paperwork, agendas and take the minutes.  Parks does the mailing.  Most contacts are by email with one hard copy to the secretary. All recognised allotment committee are invited to ALM which is managed and chaired alternately by Parks and ODFAA. Any separate Federation issues can be dealt with as agreed before or after ALM.
Oxford City Council and Allotments
All but one of the Oxford City Council allotment sites has devolved management. This means they have trustees who hold the lease and the site is managed by an elected committee in accordance with their lease and agreed constitution/rules.  Some sites have other landlords. 

Oxford City Council contacts

Councillor Mark Lygo holds the council allotment portfolio.  Stuart Fitzsimmons is Head of Parks and Countryside which has responsibility for allotments. Both are invited to ALMs. Corporate Assets have responsibility for rents/allotment leases and Ruth Whelan is responsible for managing the present rent review. If your association does not have a current copy of your lease please contact Ruth.
Issues discussed this year were

Grants and Finances

2012/13 Allotment Budget was: £12000 for reactive maintenance; £928 for the allotments competition; £3900 in grants. This money is largely generated by rents paid by associations, so it is presently a neutral budget and only available to contributing associations. Expenditure is agreed at ALM so that finances are transparent.  ALM voted (28/2) for the 2012/13 grant money to be used firstly for plot clearance and secondly for site security.  This is the 4th year we have used the grant money for clearance as our priority is to accommodate the comparatively small waiting list across the city by ensuring all open sites are fully used.  There are still plots on existing sites that need clearing. Parks organises grant forms which are sent out after the April meeting to be returned by early August.  And awards are agreed at the September ALM.   This year as there was no horticultural manager they were not circulated until September and not awarded until January. This left no room for ALM consultation. Four associations were successful in obtaining funds for plot clearance. Spragglesea Mead £1728, Fairview £1110, Osney St Thomas £910 and Lenthal Road £150.

The budget expenditure for 2011 to 2012 was circulated to all associations in Jan 2013.  We trust the normal timetable will be upheld next year so that works are planned and agreed and the allocation of money is seen by all to be fair. Over the past few years a number of associations have successfully applied for external funding for projects. Presently we estimate this has contributed some £60,000 additional allotment site funding to Oxford since 2008. Stuart will report on the 2012-13 budget and the meeting will agree directions for the 2013 - 2014 grants and budget at the ALM
Waiting lists 

See attached information on changes re waiting lists and plots over time. 
Derelict sites and Planning Issues

A member of the committee attended all the Inspector led planning meetings in 2012 which involved allotment land.  We have assisted both East Minchery Farm and Barton Fields in their negotiations about SR8 land with Oxford City Council.  The future of disused sites that are SR8 registered relies on the decisions of councillors and is subject to local consultations.  We encourage all associations to be aware of developments and participate in planning consultations. You can sign up to the Oxford Planning Finder service and receive automatic email notifications when planning applications near your allotment site are published. In these present days of budgetary restraint we are working to retain good allotment provision as it:

· provides a sustainable food supply

· means fewer food miles as food grown locally 
· allotment sites often provide a focus for a community, and improve community cohesion

· growing one’s own food is an important part of a healthy-eating programme

· allotments offer a productive activity for the unemployed and are good for the local economy

· local and national government reports consistently promote the benefits of allotments 

· local authorities have a statutory duty to provide sufficient allotments
· many sites have been allotments for many years and have important heritage benefits
We have reported on consultations and feedback on Barton Fields, Abingdon Road, Minchery Farm East, and Horspath which are presently unused, SR8 designated sites on land owned by OCC. The Binsey Lane site is SR8 but owned by Christchurch.  Good news is that after long negotiations with OCC is close to signing a new lease which has their space extended almost back to the original pre 1996 with a programme of updating. Consultations are taking place on the East Minchery Farm site.
Draft Green Spaces Strategy 2012-2026 

http://mycouncil.oxford.gov.uk/documents/g2818/Public%20reports%20pack%20Wednesday%2013-Feb-2013%2017.00%20City%20Executive%20Board.pdf?T=10 The Strategy is only available presently as part of the CEB Agenda.  It was approved on February 13th The GSS Report starts at page 437 but the actual strategy doesn't start till page 446. Allotment associations were thanked for their valuable contributions in improving the allotment section. It is presently worked on to produce the final printed version. ALM Copies, if available, will be at the April Meeting
Lease / Rent review (next is due in 2014 to start in 2015) 

Chris Wood, (manager of Corporate Affairs) appointed Ruth Whelan in 2012 to manage the next rent review. ODFAA sent them our datasheets and proposed framework in early 2012. It is the responsibility of the Corporate Affairs to provide leases.  Tenants on OCC land can apply to them if they do not have a copy of their lease or dispute the land measurements as this has been a major basis of the rent.  Allotment associations have had access to Google Planimeter so that associations can assess their use of their land and can distinguish between areas used for plots, disused and unusable land and any special designated areas (like orchards, wild life areas in places no longer cultivatable as allotments but still contributing to the function of the allotment site as a place to grow food.  http://acme.com/planimeter/. We are aware some of the leases have historic figures which have been subject to much change. Ruth came to our September ALM and associations shared their perceptions about the parameters of rent review. All associations agreed to work towards ensuring they are ready for the rent review and are preparing by checking their sites, leases and queries.  We have had no budget information from OCC about the projected cost of the upkeep of allotments nor their expectations of how the rent will be assessed.  We await with interest the budget implications of the present situation re: greater degree of devolved management and financial independence (except for tree work which is the responsibility of OCC and major works), greater member contributions to site management, associations using external funding.  We await clarification on what are the council’s future plans for allotments with regard to revenue, maintenance/capital programmes. The Council Budget Book for 2013 agreed the following: 
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Hedge cutting reminder that associations are now billed for this (it was raised and put to the vote with 30 in favour of the individual associations paying/3 against) The cost is £35 per hour.    
Insurance 

Associations are asked to ensure that their Federation membership is up to date in April if they wish to benefit from the insurance held in the name of the Federation.  All OCC sites must have cover as part of their lease and the vehicle for OCC Zurich Public Liability and Employer Liability is Federation membership.  Details of the policies are available from the treasurer. 

Allotment Competition

Statistics for 2012:
-

· large increase in entries

· 97 individual plots on 18 different sites

· 9 associations in the best kept allotment site section

· 11 polytunnels, which ranged from very sophisticated to very homemade

· this is approx 100% increase since 2009 

The sub-committee that runs the competition consists of Reg Curnock (Kestrel Crescent) and David Meade (Links – Cumberland Road).  The standard of the prize winners was high and remarkable in the worst/most difficult growing season for possibly 30 years.
The award presentation in October, to which all entrants were invited, offers a chance for allotment holders from different sites to meet. The awards were presented by Val Bourne, the Oxford Times gardening correspondent, who made an interesting speech about her allotment experiences.  The judges John Alcock and Mike Kent, made brief comments on their experience of the competition. A slide show of photos of the allotment sites and plots taken by Bernard Clark and ………………………. were shown throughout the evening. Councillor Mark Lygo, the councillor with responsibility for allotments, and Stuart Fitzsimmons, Head of Parks, attended.
A change in Town Hall policy enabled us to run our own bar, which resulted cheaper and better drinks and a small profit. Richard Barrett and Tracy Crossman (Bartlemas Close) were thanked for looking after the bar on the night.

ODFAA took on managing the Allotment Competition in 2009 when the city could no longer support it. A dedicated grant from OCC covers the cost of the prizes, mailing, engraving of trophies and some hospitality at the award ceremony. Our estimate of the costs paid by Parks under their competition budget is £950. They pay for the prizes, engraving of the cups and shields, and the basic cost of the bar and one free drink for contributors. The net cost of the competition to ODFAA was £287 which is for expenses for the judging days and certificates. The latter are printed by Wendy at no cost other than materials. ODFAA contributed £200 to the competition when run by OCC and this was the target budget set in 2009. We suggest the meeting agrees an expenses budget.
The January ALM made the decision (22 for, 1 against and 5 abstentions) to hold a competition in 2013 to enable the sub-committee and organise so that all the information and entry forms can be sent out for the AGM on 23April. Last year’s sub-committee members are prepared to organise it again and John Alcock and Mike Kent are happy to be the judges. The plan is to run the competition essentially on along the same lines as the last 3 years. However if we have a further big increase in entries the sub-committee may have to make some changes. The judging dates are included in the paperwork attached.  

Given the larger number of entries we asked at the September meeting for an additional member for the sub-committee to help with the paper work.  Jennie Rudman of Fairacres has come forward and the committee have co-opted.   The competition was advertised and reported in the Oxford Mail and the results are shared with all associations.   AGM Item To confirm dates, arrangements and budget for the competition 

The Allotment Charter

This should be on the OCC web site Allotment Page. This was developed by OCC and ODFAA in 2011 /2012 to clarify the relationship of plotholders, associations and OCC. The Charter does not replace the Rules and Constitutions of Associations, nor the Council's own rules but is intended to be a support for all.  ALM voted to adopt this.  All Associations can use the Charter. 
ALM Item Confirm this is on the allotments page as agreed
Draft Corporate Plan and draft Budget 2013-2017

Consultations began on 21st December and closed on Wednesday 31st January. The Executive board meeting of February 13th which approved this stated “The Oxford and District Federation of Allotment Associations made helpful comments about the contribution that allotments make to healthy living and carbon reduction. Our thanks got to Marie Power for going through this and drafting our response. This was circulated to all associations 
Sad news

Les Denny died on January 26 aged 87. Les was secretary of the Minchery Farm Allotment Association for more than 40 years and last came to our April meeting. Their treasurer saw him a few days before he died and reported he was still positive and lively.  He was a very knowledgeable gardener and vegetable grower and gave generously of his time in managing this allotment site and contributing to the wider allotment movement across the city. Many ALM members will remember Les very fondly.  A collection box and card will be available at the meeting for members to donate and sign. The money is for a bench the allotment association wish to put up on the site in memory of Les.  Hopefully there will be a committee member from West Minchery Farm to take back our condolences and best wishes. http://www.oxfordmail.co.uk/news/community/obituaries/obits/10240783._Les__Denny__War_hero__family_man_and_Oxford_United_fan/
Dates for 2013/2013 meetings
The following dates have been agreed for 2013
· April 23 Tues 6-7 pm O&DFAA AGM /7.30 Allotment Liaison meeting
· June Allotment Competition judging

· Aug 22 Weds 8.30am OCC /Fed Committee

· Sep 24 Tues Allotment Liaison meeting 7 for 7.30pm 

· Sept Allotment Competition judging 

Proposed for 2014 are:

· December 11th 8.30am OCC /Fed Committee
· Jan 21 Tues Allotment Liaison meeting 7pm for 7.30pm

· March 5 Weds 8.30am OCC /Fed Committee
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